
MIDDLEFIELD BOARD OF FINANCE


405 Main Street


Middlefield, Connecticut 06455

Minutes of the December 8, 2016 Regular Meeting
Chairman Bob Yamartino called the meeting to order.

Attendance:

Members                                            Others

	X
	Irish, Jim
	X
	Bailey, Ed

	A
	Lowry, David
	X
	Rusilowicz, Al

	A
	Malcolm, Alice
	
	

	X
	Nick, Joel
	
	

	X
	Wolak, Mary
	
	

	X
	Yamartino, Bob
	

	


A=Absent

X=Present

Bob Yamartino added a discussion of the joint meeting of the two Boards of Finance and the Board of Education to the agenda under Old Business.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Approval of the Agenda

Jim Irish made a motion, seconded by Joel Nick, approve the agenda as amended.  Motion carried unanimously.

Public Comment
There were no comments from the public.

Approval of Minutes
Approval of the minutes was tabled at this point.

Review of Current-Year Spending
Al Rusilowicz, Finance Director, reported that he really hasn’t had a chance to review the numbers yet, but has been in limited contact with Joe Geruch.  He has been working with Park & Rec to transfer the monies over to the general fund and has found that the record keeping has been poor, at best.

Mr. Rusilowicz explained that spending at this point should be at 42 percent.  He explained that Labor Counsel is at 138 percent of budget.  Computer Consultant is also over budget, but Ed Bailey felt that there may be numbers included in there that should have come out of the capital account.  Bob Yamartino asked if the Board should consider going into Executive Session at some point to have Ed Bailey bring them up to date on the Labor Counsel issue, but Mr. Bailey cautioned that if he speaks about a town employee, they would need to be present.  Mr. Yamartino explained that they would be speaking about funding and strategy and not about a particular employee.  Mr. Bailey agreed and suggested that it be scheduled for the Board’s next meeting.  Mr. Rusilowicz also reported that he had requested a summary from all of the Town’s counsels and has received a very thorough summary.  It was also suggested that the Board of Finance attend a Board of Selectmen meeting to get a briefing on the issue.

There was discussion about how to report income as revenue and how it impacts the individual budget line items.  Bob Yamartino explained that the Board is trying to work with all individuals involved to work through the budget line items in the best way possible.  Mr. Yamartino also commented that Bob Moore, chairman of the Board of Ed, was quite impressed that the Board of Finance members asked questions about the education of the students and not just about financial issues.

The Board then discussed various positions, including staffing levels and fees.

The Town currently has a commercial account with Home Depot and Staples, but it was also suggested that an additional credit card be obtained for miscellaneous expenditures.  Mr. Rusilowicz felt that that would be up to the First Selectman and did not require a resolution from the Board of Finance.  Discussion continued about the procedures that are in place to open credit cards and/or commercial accounts and who would be authorized to open any such accounts.  Ed Bailey suggested Al Rusilowicz work on a guideline for this process.

The Board then went through the Emergency Management line items and went on to review income.  The Town is currently at 75 percent uncollected from the State of Connecticut and the future of revenue from the State is unknown at this point.  Ed Bailey will look to see when revenues came in last year and will check to see if Durham has received money from the State.  Jim Irish reported that the Education Cost Sharing grant was paid on October 31st, January 31st and April 28th last year.

Ed Bailey also reported that the Town sold some police radios to the Town of Essex and also received a rebate from the insurance underwriter.

Ed Bailey also reported that the Town participates in the Title III, Elderly Nutritional Program, which provides senior lunches and Meals on Wheels.  Over 5,000 meals are provided yearly in Middlefield, including the senior lunches as well as about five participants in Meals on Wheels.  The federal funding for this program has been flat.  Senior Resources oversees the contract in Middlesex County and changed the vendor in October.  Connecticut Renewal Team, the new vendor, has stated that there is not enough money to provide the same number of meals.  Mr. Bailey also commented that the quality of the food has been going down.  CRT has sent three letters to Mr. Bailey for $14,500 to make up the difference for the meals.  Mr. Bailey and Buddy Altobello had a conference call with the Director of Senior Services for the State as well as Senior Resources.  Senior Resources was not aware that CRT was soliciting funds.  They also found out that CRT was not the low bidder.  Mr. Bailey also reported that Durham has the same issue and their Senior Board received the additional money from the Board of Finance.  Mr. Bailey explained that he cut a check this week for CRT for $1,000 to buy some time.  CRT has now asked the State Legislature for $360,000 for all the towns that they cover.  Mary Wolak asked if the other vendor had done this before and Mr. Bailey explained that the other vendor had alternative financing resources and was able to make up the difference, but CRT does not.

Bob Yamartino asked about possibly having the Christmas luncheon catered and Mr. Bailey explained that they cannot do that in conjunction with any of the senior meal programs under Title III.  The Town could have a separate, unrelated event.  Mr. Bailey also explained that 100 percent of the senior that come for the lunches make the $2.00 donation.  CRT has suggested the donation go to $2.50.  The Senior Director explained that the cash is accumulated and then given to the CRT driver once a week.  Mr. Bailey has asked for an accounting of the monies received by the driver and also explained that the Town does not know if the participants in Meals on Wheels are donating anything.

Ed Bailey gave a brief overview of the Emergency Management drill that was held last weekend and felt that the Town learned a lot from it.  There were 180 people involved, from over 15 organizations including Fire, HazMat, Emergency Management and EMT.  Mr. Bailey then left the meeting at this time.

Old Business
$
Joint Meeting of the Board of Education with the Boards of Finance

Mary Wolak was very impressed with the joint meeting with the BoE and felt very welcomed.  Jim Irish remarked that Mary Wolak had stated that she felt it was a “comfortable conversation” and he felt that that was key and a difference from interactions in the past.  Ms. Wolak hoped that it would be a turning point in the relationship and she also felt like the Superintendent understands the issues.

Joel Nick reminded the Board that he works in the Farmington School District and would be happy to facilitate obtaining information from there.  Mr. Nick came away from the joint meeting feeling encouraged.

Bob Yamartino stated that he had wanted to change the policies of the Board of Ed so that members of the communities could be on the subcommittees and there are a couple of people on the BoE that are resistant to that change.  Bob Moore asked Mr. Yamartino to write up the policy for presentation to the Policy Committee.  This would hopefully start with the ERC and Student Achievement subcommittees.  Mr. Yamartino felt that the Board of Education is moving to be more open to the public under Mr. Moore’s leadership.  Mr. Yamartino also told the Policy Committee that people feel intimidated speaking at a Board of Education meeting.

Jim Irish would also like to reiterate to the Board of Education that more dialogue about priorities is preferable and that the meeting was a wonderful example of that.

Discussion continued about issues that were discussed at the joint meeting, including the career center as well as before- and after-school daycare.  Mary Wolak also felt that the Board of Ed got to see that the Board of Finance is not just about the numbers.

Bob Yamartino also reported on the Economic Resource Committee (ERC) meeting that was held last night and there was lengthy discussion about bathrooms at the field house.  The field house was not included in the original proposal because the Building Committee felt that they could do fund-raising for that.  It was then decided that lights would not be installed at the field unless bathrooms were completed.  A group of parents presented a proposal to the ERC with numbers involved for bathrooms as well as a complete field house.  Total cost for the bathrooms would be $350,000, without plumbing hook-ups.  Nancy Boyle had stated that lights would be approximately $250,000.  Mr. Yamartino suggested that the group make a proposal for the whole package (bathrooms and lights) that would then go to referendum.

Ron Melnik told Bob Yamartino that he had received the capital planning model from Jim Irish and offered to help him use it.  The Board of Ed will propose a pretty large bump in the capital spending.  Mr. Irish also commented that the debt service is going down and enrollment projections were just updated.  A study has been received from Silver Petrucelli regarding school utilization and some of that would require additions to buildings, but there are some restrictions of square footage per student.

New Business
$
2017 Regular Meeting Schedule

The members agreed to keep the meeting schedule on the second Thursday of the month, with the exception of April when the meeting will be held on April 6, 2017.  Jim Irish will send the schedule to Donna Golub.

$
2017-2018 Budget

Bob Yamartino reviewed that a spreadsheet has been put together with most of the capital items, but they would need current balances and estimates on current-year replacement costs from Al Rusilowicz.  Mr. Yamartino also mentioned that they had asked Chief Tyc to look closely at all the Fire Company’s equipment last year.  Jim Irish reminded the Board that not all capital items were included in the spreadsheet yet.

Al Rusilowicz also mentioned that he has been the auditor for DMIAAB for the last 20 years, but was not able to speak out that as of now.  Mr. Rusilowicz also commented that the information for the Town’s audit has been received, but the audit has not yet been submitted.  He has been trying to get in touch with Joe Geruch about a discrepancy of $12,000 and has not been able to reach him yet.  The Board and Mr. Rusilowicz then discussed accounting controls that may be implemented in the 2017-2018 budget.

Bob Yamartino asked for Mr. Rusilowicz’s suggestion as to a new accounting system and Mr. Rusilowicz stated that he had spoken to the vendor and they were unsure as to how long the current system will continue to be supported.  The vendor stated that they are migrating to a new system, but had no idea when it would happen.  Discussion continued about the Town’s current systems and Mr. Yamartino cautioned that any new system can fully integrate with the hardware as well as other systems.  Mr. Rusilowicz also commented that thousands of Joe Geruch’s files had never been backed up, but he will be working with a portable hard drive.

Mr. Yamartino asked Mr. Rusilowicz to refer to the minutes from the October meeting when the Board discussed what they would like for the budget process.  Some examples include continuing to work with Randi Frank on performance appraisals, a building/facilities survey and a management study.  They had also discussed the firehouse and roads repairs/maintenance as well as the cell tower.

Jim Irish also reviewed the budget time line for Al Rusilowicz and that the First Selectman will present it to the Board by March 1st.  The Board of Finance then meets with the various departments and holds a public hearing and town meeting in May.  Bob Yamartino invited Al Rusilowicz to attend the workshops, if he’d like to.

Bob Yamartino also commented that last year’s budget was probably the single-most realistic budget that the Board has received.  Mary Wolak asked if the handicapped door at the Town Hall has been installed, but nobody seemed to think it had.

Adjournment
A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion was carried unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Debi Waz
Debi Waz

Alwaz First
